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Welcome from the Chair, Minutes from the previous meeting and matters arising 
 

Mark welcomed everybody to the meeting, in particular the guest speakers addressing access 
to short breaks for children with life-limiting conditions, the launch of the CPG inquiry report 
into experiences of palliative and end of life care in the community during the pandemic, and 
access to care at home in Wales during the out-of-hours period 

   

Minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed by Tracy Jones and seconded by Liz 
Booyse.  

 

Mark updated members on progress against actions: 

 

 Wrote to the Minister for Health and Social Services sharing an advance copy of the 
inquiry report into experiences of palliative and end of life care in the community 
during the pandemic. In her response she welcomed the publication of the report, 
said she would consider its recommendations in conjunction with the phase 2 
funding review and committed to sharing the report with colleagues leading on the 
Welsh Government response to the wider public inquiry into the COVID-19 
pandemic to enable it to inform their considerations. 

 

 The Minister also responded to the CPG letter about the cost of living pressures 
facing hospices and the people they support. In her response she said she is 
considering the interim recommendations in the phase 2 funding review which 
include a focus on community and out of hours provision and the impact of the cost-
of-living crisis. Her response also said that the final phase 3 funding review (due for 
completion in January 2024) will consider the issue of service level agreements and 
annual inflationary uplifts for hospices as part of ‘a Wales offer for palliative and end 
of life care’. The Minister said she would expect health boards to apply equitable 
uplifts to all contracted services delivering core NHS services, including hospices.  

 

 Before Christmas, the CPG sent a joint letter with the All Party Parliamentary Group 
on Hospice and End of Life Care to the Secretary of State for Business, Energy and 
Industrial Strategy, Grant Shapps MP. The letter called on him to extend the length 
of the current Energy Price Guarantee to two years for households where a person 
is at the end of life and extend the current Energy Bill Relief Scheme for hospices. 
The CPG is yet to receive a response from the Secretary of State, however, it has 
been somewhat overtaken by the recent Energy Bills Discount Scheme 
announcement which many hospices feel is insufficient and risks their stability.  

 

 Mark updated members that Hospices Cymru discussed out-of-hours issues with the 
National Clinical Lead at their last meeting and that the CPG were keeping a focus 
on this issue again today with a presentation on out-of-hours provision in Wales from 
Marie Curie. 

 

On the cost of living issues, Liz Booyse said Hospices Cymru received a similar response 
from the Minister and that they would be discussing this at their next meeting and would be 



  

   
 

happy to provide the CPG with an update on their response. While she welcomed the 
Minister’s response, Liz said that the immediate costs and related workforce challenges facing 
many hospices in Wales had not been addressed. 

 

Andy Goldsmith said Ty Gobaith/Hope House was disappointed with the Minister’s response, 
especially considering there are no plans for an inflationary uplift to statutory funding for 
hospices in the current year. This means that the WG funding increase to 21% for children’s 
hospices last year has effectively been reduced to 13%.    

 

Mark Isherwood and the CPG agreed they will respond to the Minister’s cost-of-living letter 
after consultation with Hospices Cymru. He also asked Hospice UK to provide the CPG with an 
update on UK Government’s recent energy support announcement. 

 

Dom Carter from Hospice UK said they were not happy with the recently announced Energy 
Bills Discount Scheme which provides no ceiling on costs and risks the stability of hospices at 
a time when their support for the health and care system is critical. He updated members on 
Hospice UK’s campaign writing to MPs to encourage UK Government to change its position 
and give more reassurance to the hospice sector, and encouraged members to get behind the 
campaign.  

 

Mark Isherwood said that in his role as Chair of the CPG on Fuel Poverty and Energy 
Efficiency he was aware of support available to people with energy bills from the British Gas 
Energy Trust, as well as contacting their supplier. The CPG agreed that they would chase the 
UK Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy for a response and 
consider writing to Treasury, highlighting the key asks from the Hospice UK campaign. 

 

Ongoing and arising actions 
Date Action Status 

26th Jan CPG will respond to the Minister’s cost-of-living letter after 
consultation with Hospices Cymru who will be discussing this issue 
at their next meeting. 

Ongoing  

26th Jan CPG to chase the UK Secretary of State for Business, Energy and 
Industrial Strategy for a response to its cost-of-living letter and 
write to Treasury emphasising the need for enhanced energy 
support for hospices.  

Ongoing  

27th Oct Contact the Association of Directors of Social Services Cymru 
again with invite to future CPG and possibility of meeting with 
children’s hospices separately to talk about improving family 
access to respite. 

Ongoing 

26th Jan Share CPG report more widely with the UK COVID-19 Inquiry, 
health boards, local authorities, HEIW. 

Ongoing  

26th Jan  Write again to BCUHB covering the issues not addressed in their 
previous response to Ceridwen’s evidence.  

Ongoing 

26th Jan Steve Ham to put the CPG inquiry report on the agenda for 
discussion at the next National Programme Board meeting and to 
consider its findings and recommendations and involve the CPG in 
the development of the National Programme workplan. 

Ongoing 

26th Jan Consult with hospices on an inquiry into the relationship between 
health boards and hospices in Wales and draft terms of reference. 

Ongoing 

 



  

   
 

Improving access to short breaks for children with life-limiting conditions and their 
families 

 

Mark Isherwood welcomed Tracy and Andy. He said unfortunately the Association of 
Directors of Social Services Cymru couldn’t identify a representative to join the meeting despite 
previously committing to doing so and Matthew making many enquiries. They sent their 
apologies and said the ongoing pressures in the sector were making it very difficult for anyone 
to spare the time, but were confident that they would find a rep to join the next CPG. 

 

Tracy Jones from Ty Hafan said the agenda item had been planned with the Association of 
Directors of Social Services Cymru in attendance and hoped this would still be possible. She 
highlighted that hospices add huge value across social care as well as health and that many 
families rely very heavily on hospices for respite. This is in the wider context where local 
authority provision of respite is often not adequate to meet family needs and many go without a 
proper support. The hospice offer is designed around providing holistic care and support to 
families (see slides below). 

 

Andy Goldsmith said children’s hospices provide very specialist respite care (see slides 
below). He highlighted that neither children’s hospice in Wales receives regular funding from 
local authorities for delivering respite, but instead authorities prefer to provide spot support for 
commissioned care. Tracy described there being a big increase in demand for commissioned 
services in the last year or so. Andy said there is misunderstanding between local authorities 
and health boards about whose role it is to provide respite care and that we need ADSS Cymru 
here to listen to these issues and respond.    

 

Mark Isherwood said the CPG would continue to chase ADSS Cymru to discuss these issues 
and Matthew Brindley said he would look into a possible meeting between the children’s 
hospices and ADSS Cymru outside of the CPG. 

 

 



  

   
 

 
 

Launch of CPG inquiry report into experiences of palliative and end of life care in the 
community during the pandemic 

 

Mark Isherwood welcomed the publication of the CPG inquiry report into experiences of 
palliative and end of life care in the community during the pandemic and thanked Matthew for 
pulling the report together and members for their involvement and support. 

 

Matthew Brindley thanked everybody who was involved in the inquiry and gave a short 
presentation summarising why the CPG carried out this work and it’s key findings and 
recommendations (see slides below): 

 

 



  

   
 

 
Mark Isherwood and the CPG agreed that the report should be shared more widely, and 
recommended writing to the UK COVID-19 Inquiry, health boards, Regional Partnership 
Boards and HEIW.  

 

Mark welcomed Ceridwen Hughes and Mary Mitchell to the CPG and thanked them for 
taking the time to talk about their experiences.  

 

Ceridwen described how it took two years for her sisters to recover from the traumatic 
experience of caring for their mother at home at end of life. She said the impact on them was 
comparable to PTSD. She believes this could have been avoided if their mother had received 
better and more coordinated end of life care at home. Instead there was very little information 
initially available about caring for a loved one at end of life, followed by a failure to identify and 
address issues with pain in the early days. She described out-of-hours support as being dire 
then and now, including issues with unmanned phones and answer phones that weren’t 
checked and the new 111 service not improving things. She said she didn’t want to make a 
formal complaint following her experience with her mother, hoping that she would be able to 
talk to the health board and address and improve the issues through dialogue and 
engagement. Unfortunately this hasn’t worked and she has had no engagement from the 
health board. She believes that there has to be something that comes from a death that was so 
horrific. 

 

Mary told the CPG about her and husband Mike’s experience of end of life in a care home with 
dementia during the pandemic. She described how the lockdown was the worst possible thing 
because she couldn’t see him and didn’t know what he knew, she didn’t know whether he 
thought she’d put him in the care home and then abandoned him and that was heart breaking.  

She said she felt angry, angry with the pandemic, angry with lockdowns and visiting 
restrictions, angry with the disease, that it stole the last two meaningful years of Mike’s life and 
badly effected both their wellbeing. She described Mike as being emotionally starved for the 
last two years of his life, in the way so many other people were in care homes because their 
special people weren’t there. 

 

Mary said that despite the huge challenges of the pandemic, the care home did their best and 
were very kind, particularly towards the end when Mike had stopped eating and drinking and 
his swallowing was bad and he was very distressed a lot of the time. She described one 
particular carer who would sit there for hours with him and that when Mike passed away, many 
of the carers came in to give her a hug and were in tears and obviously very fond of him. She 



  

   
 

also read out a poem describing how it felt during this difficult period. She described Covid and 
lockdown as the thief that stole from her and Mike.  

 

Mark Isherwood thanked Mary and Ceridwen for sharing their experiences and expressed his 
sympathy for their loss. He recommended the CPG write again to Betsi Cadwaladr University 
Health Board addressing the issues previously raised by Ceridwen. He welcomed Steve Ham 
and Dr Idris Baker to the CPG to respond to the inquiry report and people’s experiences. 

 

Steve Ham thanked Ceridwen and Mary for sharing their experiences and welcomed 
publication of the CPG inquiry report. He said the National Programme Board will put the report 
on the agenda for discussion at its next meeting and offered to consider its findings and 
recommendations and involve the CPG in the development of the National Programme 
workplan. 

 

Idris Baker thanked Ceridwen and Mary and said he was upset to hear some of the bad 
experiences as well as appreciative to hear some positive ones. He said the CPG report 
touches upon many of the inequalities that exist in palliative and end of life care and that 
improving data is key to addressing these. He said he would be happy to help address some of 
the recommendations for the National Programme Board as well as the wider 
recommendations.   

 

Spotlight on access to care at home out-of-hours in Wales with Tash Wynne from Marie 
Curie 

 
Mark Isherwood welcomed Tash Wynne to the CPG (see slides below): 

 



  

   
 

 

 
 

 
Mark Isherwood thanked Tash for her presentation. 

 



  

   
 

Ceridwen Hughes thanked Tash but expressed concern that if Betsi Cadwaladr University 

Health Board took on the Integrated Mersey Palliative Care Team (IMPaCT) model for out of 

hours care it might not work due to local variation in North Wales compared to Merseyside. 

She also asked if anybody had walked through the 111 system to test how effective it is for the 

user and questioned how accurate health board data is? 

 

Tash thanked Ceridwen for her feedback and said it was a good question which they will look 

into. 

 

Ongoing issues/updates 

 

Mark Isherwood asked members how they would feel if the CPG ran an inquiry into the 

relationship between hospices and health boards in Wales. Members were generally 

supportive but Matthew said he would need to consult more widely with hospices first and then 

draft terms of reference for an inquiry.   

 

Members agreed to plan for a hybrid meeting possibly the one after next. 

 

Date for next meeting is Thursday 27th April 2023 at 3.00pm (location tbc) 

 

 


